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Cambridge Community Safety Partnership 

• 16 July 2024  

• 10:00-13:00 

• Hybrid at Parkside Place Community Fire Station, Cambridge CB1 1JF 

Minutes 

Board 

Samantha Shimmon (Chair)    Cambridge City Council (Communities) 

Scott Fretwell (Vice Chair)      Cambridgeshire Fire and Rescue Service 

Kelly Gilders                            Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Integrated Care  

                                                System (ICS)  

Councillor Cameron Holloway Cambridge City Council  

Scott Liddle                   Cambridgeshire County Council 

Inspector Edward McNeill       Cambridgeshire Constabulary 

Neil Walters Probation Service – Cambridgeshire & Peterborough 

Probation Delivery Unit (PDU) 

Members        

Hannah Hancock        Cambridge Business Against Crime (CAMBAC) 

Keryn Jalli             Cambridge City Council (Communities) 

Michelle Reynolds       University of Cambridge 

Susie Talbot         Cambridgeshire County Council Public Health  

     Commissioning 

Louise Walker (Minutes)      Cambridge City Council (Community Safety Team) 

Michael Yates       Cambridgeshire County Council (Policy and Insight  

     Team)  

 

Guests  

Rebecca Cooke Integrated Care System (ICS) (Health Lead - Serious 

Violence Duty)     

Vickie Crompton County Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence (DASV) 

Partnership 

Dr Mirna Guha Anglia Ruskin University (Race Equality Lead - Faculty 

of Arts, Humanities, Education and Social Sciences)  

Jayne Kniebe Cambridge City Council Specialist Housing Worker 

(Domestic Abuse) 

Wendy Masawi      Cambridge City Council (Anti Social Behaviour Team) 

Shona McKenzie       Office of Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC) 

Alexandra Miles      Cambridgeshire County Council (Policy and Insight   

     Team) 

Rachel Speechley      Cambridgeshire County Council (Missing and  

     Exploitation Team) 
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1. Welcome, housekeeping, introductions, and apologies 

1.1 Chair, Samantha Shimmon, welcomed everyone to the Cambridge 

Community Safety Partnership (CCSP) meeting and thanked Scott 

Fretwell for hosting the meeting at the Fire Station. There were no 

attending members of the public.  

 

1.2 Apologies were received from Board Member, Mark Freeman (Cambridge 

Council For Voluntary Service (CCVS)), Maggie Page (Cambridgeshire 

and Peterborough NHS Foundation Trust), from Members; Freddie 

Mendes (Cambridge University Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust), Joe 

Mills (British Transport Police), and Nick Morris (Anglia Ruskin University). 

Also, from George Bateman (Department of Work and Pensions (DWP)) 

and Ryan Kelsall (Headteachers Cluster Behaviour And Inclusion Group). 

 

1.3 It was noted that Councillor Cameron Holloway replaced Alice Gilderdale 

(Cambridge City Council), who was thanked for her valuable contributions. 

Also, that Edward McNeill represented Mike Jackman (Cambridgeshire 

Constabulary), and Kelly Gilders represented Diane Lane (Cambridgeshire 

and Peterborough Integrated System (ICS)).  

2. Presentation: Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Domestic Abuse and 

Sexual Violence (DASV) Strategy 2024-27 

2.1 Vickie Crompton spoke to the strategy which is available at 

Cambridgeshire County Council DASV Partnership - Strategic Documents 

(cambsdasv.org.uk). She explained that an action plan is being developed 

with cross cutting themes for different agencies and the county districts. A 

meeting would be arranged with Cambridge City Council to discuss this 

action plan.            Action point  07/01 

 

2.2 Keryn Jalli asked about demographic data being recorded as without this it 

would be difficult to identify need. Vickie Crompton responded that the 

County DASV Partnership will be discussing this with providers such as 

those in the police, housing, and health, to bring together information.                    

3. County Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence Report Q4 2023/24 

3.1    The County Domestic Abuse and Sexual Violence Report for Q4 2023/24   

   was noted. As there were no questions, the Chair thanked Vickie Crompton  

   for her presentation.  

4.  Domestic Homicide Reviews Update 

4.1 Keryn Jalli provided an update about the four Domestic Homicide Reviews 

(DHRs), three who had died by suicide having experienced domestic abuse. 

One of the DHRs, which was presented at the last CCSP meeting, had been 

https://www.cambsdasv.org.uk/web/strategic_documents/380451
https://www.cambsdasv.org.uk/web/strategic_documents/380451
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submitted to the Home Office and will be reviewed by the Home Office Q&A 

Panel in August. One DHR is awaiting the final report. One DHR is waiting for 

the final report following a meeting with the family. For the other DHR, 

procurement for the Independent Chair is in progress and should be able to 

start soon. Keryn Jalli is on the Panel for each DHR and the DHR Chairs will 

be invited to bring the reviews and action plans to the CCSP when these are 

available.   

4.2 Keryn Jalli asked for comments about the CCSP’s draft response to the Home 

Office Domestic Homicide Review (DHR) Statutory Guidance Consultation. 

Vickie Crompton commented that the proposed CCSP response was like the 

response provided by the County DASV Partnership. The draft response was 

agreed to be submitted before the deadline of 29 July.      Action point  07/02 

5.  Collaborating on providing specialist training on identifying, 

understanding, and increasing access to safety in the lives of Black and 

racialised survivors in Cambridge 

5.1 Dr Mirna Guha provided a presentation explaining an offer to provide 

specialist training aimed at senior leaders who have a say in agency culture 

and the way services are developed to be most effective. The training would 

be free, funded by Anglia Ruskin University, and to be delivered in the next 

couple of months. Following discussion, it was agreed that a poll would be 

circulated to establish a convenient date for senior leaders to be able to 

attend. The Chair thanked Dr Guha for her presentation highlighting the need 

for cultural competency in agencies and training offer.      Action point  07/03  

6. Minutes of 13 February 2024 meeting: Agreement 

6.1    The Minutes of 13 February 2024 were agreed and would go forward for    

         publication. 

7. Action Points: Review 

7.1    The action points from the previous meeting were closed apart from 02/01 

         (E-scooter charger / battery Co-ordinating Group), and 02/05 (licence for the  

         CCSP County Lines video) which would be carried forward to the next meeting.  

                 Action points  07/04 and 07/05                                                                          

8. Pre-advised questions from the general public 

8.1   There were no pre-advised questions received from the public. 

9. Update on CCSP Strategic Priority 2023-2025: Reducing Violence in our city 

centre and Home Office Safer Streets Round 5 

9.1   Keryn Jalli provided an update the activity around the CCSP Strategic Priority:                

        Reducing Violence in our city centre and the work funded by Home Office Safer   

        Streets Round 5. She said that more agencies had been able to deliver on  
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        actions due to the additional funding from the Serious Duty and Home Office   

        Safer Streets 5, and that the CCSP will need to consider how to continue  

        funding this work in the future. It was agreed to discuss funding activity at the  

        CCSP Development Session in December.                         Action point  07/06                    

        It was noted that partnership work had been undertaken with licensed premises  

        in preparation for England playing in the Final of the Euros Football Tournament  

        on 14 July, such as additional taxi marshals.                                         

                                                                         

9.2     The Chair asked if the CCSP is linking into Cambridge City Council 

consultations around the market square and civic quarter as safety needs to 

be part of the consideration. Keryn Jalli replied that the Police had provided a 

detailed report and that she is connecting the consultation team with the 

Police. It was agreed for the consultations to be shared. Action point  07/07       

10. Update from the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner  

10.1 Shona McKenzie provided an update from the Office of the Police and Crime  

    Commissioner (OPCC). She said that there had been very good feedback on   

    the OPCC funded interventions. The Commissioner’s Crime Plan Survey had   

    been launched and would be shared with the CCSP.    Action point  07/08 

10.2 Shona McKenzie said that there is always positive feedback and engagement 

by Cambridge City. For example, she said that Chloe Newell, the Cambridge 

Problem Solving Co-ordinator hosted by Cambridge City Council, has brought 

businesses together for partnership engagement work, which other CSPs 

wish to replicate. Shona McKenzie said that the OPCC was looking at 

extending the Problem Solving Co-ordinator roles for another 12 months to 

March 2025.  In addition, the Safer Communities Fund was reopening with a 

maximum of £10,000 for each CSP.  

10.3 Scott Liddle asked for more information about the Youth Funded Projects. 

Keryn Jalli responded that the OPCC had provide funding to all the districts 

for after school provision for those at risk of serious violence. In Cambridge, 

this had been discussed at an agency forum, which agreed that Romsey Mill 

had the established infrastructure to be able to deliver and link young people 

to the wider Romsey Mill offer. Also, Keryn Jalli said that a Pledge United 

Project funded by the OPCC was being led by Cambridge United Foundation 

to work with young people through sport in schools and due to start in 

September.                     Action point  07/09 

11. Annual Review 2024: Agreement 

11.1   Louise Walker spoke to a draft version of the Annual Review, which provides an 

overview of the work of the partnership, priorities, and projects. The CCSP 

Board agreed for the Annual Review to be published on the CCSP webpage. 
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12. Deep dive topics for 2024/25: Agreement for two areas 

12.1 Michael Yates, Policy and Research Team, Cambridgeshire County Council,  

provided a presentation. It was agreed at the meeting to start the first main area  

of focus on Hate Crime for a deep dive and the second area on lithium-ion 

battery fires and fire safety. 

13. Community Safety Fund 2023/24: End of Year Financial Report: Agreement 

13.1 Louise Walker spoke to the report and available funding. The Board agreed  

        the report as presented.  

14. Future Cambridge CSP meeting dates: Agreement 

14.1 Louise Walker spoke to the report and the timeline of meetings was agreed.   

15. Home Office Review Community Safety Partnerships 

15.1 Keryn Jalli reported that following the Home Office Review Community Safety  

        Partnerships Phase Two consultation, new guidance for CSPs is being  

        developed. She said that Cambridge CSP had been invited to provide a case  

        study of effective CSP practice. In response, Cambridge CSP had provided two    

        case studies: Work with Education and Schools, and Working with the County  

        Level Group, which had first been approved by the Office of the Police and  

        Crime Commissioner (OPCC). Shona McKenzie (OPCC) thanked the CCSP 

        for highlighting the county’s successful partnership working. 

16. Any other business  

16.1 As part of the awareness raising work by Cambridgeshire and Peterborough  

        Against Scams Partnership, Scott Liddle had brought hard copies of The Little  

        Book of Big Scams to share with partners. This book is also available online at  

        The Little Book of Big Scams – 5th Edition (cambs.police.uk) 

 

16.2 Rebecca Cooke said that there are 60 Serious Violence Champions within  

        Health. She asked how information can be shared across this platform and it  

        was agreed for there to be a Health update at each CCSP meeting. Also, she 

        mentioned that a recent funding bid for Bleed Packs had been unsuccessful. It 

        was suggested that it would be beneficial for her to discuss this further with  

        Hannah Hancock (CAMBAC) to link with the Purple Flag Group and look at a  

        potential training package for businesses, and other funding. Action point  07/10

          

16.3   Susie Talbot asked if she could discuss with Hannah Hancock opportunities      

          for training, distribution and availability of naloxone for overdose prevention. 

             Action point  07/11 

       

16.4 As there was no other business, the Chair thanked the Board and Members  

           for their thoughtful contributions and the meeting was closed at 12:56. 

https://www.cambs.police.uk/SysSiteAssets/media/downloads/central/advice/fraud/cambridgeshire/little-book-of-big-scams.pdf

